The U.S. Health Care System on the Eve of the Covid-19 Epidemic: A Summary of Recent Evidence on Its Impaired Performance

International Journal of Health Services 2020, Vol. 50(4) 408–414 © The Author(s) 2020

(c) (i)

Article reuse guidelines: sagepub.com/journals-permissions DOI: 10.1177/0020731420937631 journals.sagepub.com/home/joh



David U. Himmelstein^{1,2} and Steffie Woolhandler^{1,2}

Abstract

Four decades of neoliberal health policies have left the United States with a health care system that prioritizes the profits of large corporate actors, denies needed care to tens of millions, is extraordinarily fragmented and inefficient, and was ill prepared to address the COVID-19 pandemic. The payment system has long rewarded hospitals for providing elective surgical procedures to well-insured patients while penalizing those providing the most essential and urgent services, causing hospital revenues to plummet as elective procedures were cancelled during the pandemic. Before the recession caused by the pandemic, tens of millions of Americans were unable to afford care, compromising their physical and financial health; deep-pocketed corporate interests were increasingly dominating the hospital industry and taking over physicians' practices; and insurers' profits hit record levels. Meanwhile, yawning class-based and racial inequities in care and health outcomes remain and have even widened. Recent data highlight the failure of policy strategies based on market models and the need to shift to a nonprofit social insurance model.

Keywords

health care, United States, COVID-19, neoliberalism, health inequalities

As we go to press, many small medical practices and clinics are on the brink of bankruptcy, and reports of massive layoffs and furloughs by major nonprofit hospitals and health systems have begun to appear. As of May 13, 255 U.S. hospitals have announced layoffs, furloughs, or reduced hours and wages for staff.1 These cuts have affected, for example, 2,800 workers at Henry Ford Health System, at Cleveland's University Hospital system, and 30,000 at the Mayo Clinic. Other health systems have cut workers' wages - for example, Stanford Health Care in Palo Alto, which reduced the pay of doctors, nurses, and other workers by 20%. 2,3 Steward, one of the nation's largest for-profit hospital system, cut physicians' salaries by 20% and is furloughing workers, including some who were providing coronavirus testing. The hospital firm is owned by Cerberus Capital, where former U.S. Vice President Daniel Quayle holds the title of Chairman for Global Investment. The company said it was

experiencing a "seismic financial shock" because "Elective surgeries are the cornerstone of our hospital system's operating model – and the negative impact due to the cancellations of these procedures cannot be overstated."⁴

Between March and April of this year, the ambulatory care workforce fell by 1.188 million persons, a 14.9% drop, while the number of hospital employees decreased by 135,000, a fall of 2.6%. Meanwhile, the number of insurance company employees fell by less than 0.2%.⁵

¹City University of New York at Hunter College, New York, USA

²Harvard Medical School, Cambridge, MA, USA

Corresponding Author:

David U. Himmelstein, City University of New York at Hunter College, 255 West 90th St. 12A, New York, NY 10024, USA.

Email: himmelhandler@comcast.net

Himmelstein and Woolhandler 409

Access to Care and Medical Costs

A randomized trial carried out by the U.S. Treasury Department has again confirmed that health insurance saves lives. In 2017, the Internal Revenue Service sent informational letters to 3.9 million taxpayers randomly selected from the 4.5 million who had paid tax penalties for failing to comply with the coverage mandate of the Affordable Care Act (ACA). The letters provided information about penalties and insurance plan costs, together with instructions on how to investigate the availability of Medicaid and ACA exchange coverage. In the subsequent 2 years, coverage rates were 1.3 percentage points higher among persons who received a letter. Moreover, the death rate among adults age 45 to 65 who received a letter (vs those who did not) was 0.06 percentage points lower, equivalent to 1 death averted for every 1,648 individuals in that age group who were sent a letter.⁶

When Americans turn 65 and gain Medicare coverage, cancer detection rates, particularly for early-stage disease, increase sharply for breast, colorectal, and lung cancer, and mortality rates fall.⁷

Yet another indicator that Americans are struggling to afford care: About 8 million people have started a crowdfunding campaign to pay for medical care for themselves or a household member on sites such as GoFundMe. Another 12 million people started campaigns for someone outside of their household.⁸

A new study of the burden of health costs borne by different income groups – the first to encompass costs for institutionalized persons – suggests that the U.S. health care financing system is even more regressive than previous work had indicated. Total health care payments, including premiums paid by workers and their employers, taxes paid, and out-of-pocket spending, consumed 33.9% of income for the poorest fifth of the population, but only 16% for the wealthiest fifth.

A new NPR/Robert Wood Johnson Foundation/ Harvard School of Public Health survey has found that even wealthy Americans sometimes have difficulty affording care. Among the wealthiest 1% of adults (those with household incomes above \$500,000), 5% reported a serious problem paying medical bills within the past few years, 5% had a serious problem paying for prescription drugs, and 7% reported a serious problem getting health care when needed. Among the wealthy, 10% said they had failed to fill a prescription or had cut back on dosages in the past year due to prescription costs. Lower-income adults encountered all of the cost and access problems much more frequently.¹⁰

In the decade ending in 2018, the average premium for an employer-sponsored family plan increased from \$12,298 to \$19,565; the employee's share of the premium increased from \$3,394 to \$5,431; and the average deductible increased from \$1,445 to \$2,992. Meanwhile, median

household income increased modestly, from \$53,000 to \$64,202 (not adjusted for inflation).¹¹

By eliminating the financial burden of copayments, deductibles, and co-insurance, Improved Medicare for All would cut the poverty rate by 18.8%, according to data from the U.S. Census Bureau's March 2019 Current Population Survey. Out of the 41.5 million people living below the poverty line, cutting cost-sharing for health care would lift 8 million out of poverty.¹²

An official estimate from the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS), released prior to the COVID-19 epidemic, predicted that U.S. health expenditures would grow by 5.4% annually between 2019 and 2028, reaching \$6.2 trillion (19.7% of gross domestic product) by the end of the period.¹³

The Harms of Copayments

Providing essential medications without charge increased adherence to treatment and significantly lowered blood pressure among Canadians prescribed an antihypertensive drug, according to a randomized, controlled trial in Ontario. (Canada's single-payer system does not include universal drug coverage, an omission that the ruling Liberal Party promised to address during the election campaign last fall.) Hemoglobin A_{1c} and LDL cholesterol levels also fell slightly, but non-significantly, in the free medications group. ¹⁴

A new study finds that Veterans Health Administration (VA) patients, relative to Americans with non-VA coverage, are only about half as likely to skip a prescribed medication because of costs (6.1% vs 10.9% of others), despite VA patients having lower average incomes. VA coverage especially improved drug adherence among people with chronic illnesses, while shrinking racial/ethnic and income-related disparities. The VA provides free prescription drugs to some patients, while charging others copays of \$5 per month for preferred generics and \$11 per month for brandname drugs, with annual out-of-pocket drug costs capped at \$700. Yet despite charging patients less, the VA's drug spending is lower than that of private insurers because it pays drug manufacturers lower prices. ¹⁵

When the Dutch government instituted new copayments for mental health care, the use of mental health services for both severe and mild disorders decreased abruptly and persistently, particularly in low-income neighborhoods. Meanwhile, the number of involuntary commitments increased by 96.8% and episodes of acute mental health care rose by 25.1%. While overall costs decreased by \$15.1 million, costs increased \$28.8 million for adults with psychotic or bipolar disorders. ¹⁶

Medicare's Flaws

A recent study indicates why the US advocacy organization Physicians for a National Health Program calls for *Improved* Medicare for All. Among seriously ill Medicare enrollees (i.e., those who have visited 3 or more physicians and been hospitalized at least twice in the past year), 53% had a serious problem paying a medical bill, 36% had used up all or most of their savings, 27% had been contacted by a collection agency, and 23% were unable to pay for basic necessities. ¹⁷

While almost all persons older than 64 are covered by Medicare, 65% of them lack dental coverage, and each year about 10% of them skip needed dental care because they cannot afford it. About 20% of seniors have lost all of their teeth, and many more have tooth and gum problems that compromise their nutritional status and pose other health threats.¹⁸

Medicare provides full coverage for the first 20 days of skilled nursing facility care, but after that, patients are responsible for copayments of more than \$150 (all dollar amounts in U.S. dollars) per day. Skilled nursing facility discharge rates for Medicare patients spike on the 20th day of their stay and are especially high for black and Hispanic patients and those from low-income ZIP codes. Patients discharged on Day 20 also had significantly more comorbidities than those discharged on other days, indicating that financial rather than medical reasons motivated their discharges. ¹⁹

Race and Mortality

Recent declines in U.S. life expectancy and deaths due to "diseases of despair" among working-age white people have gained wide attention. But a new study highlights rising mortality rates among working-age people of color and other disturbing trends dating to the 1990s and earlier. Population-wide life expectancy improved dramatically between 1959 and the early 1980s, but improvement slowed starting in the 1980s, plateaued starting in 2011, and deteriorated between 2014 and 2017. Midlife mortality has been increasing since 2010, and a wide variety of causes – not just diseases of despair - have contributed to the increase. Native Americans have suffered the worst midlife mortality increases (a 34% increase since 2000), and they now have the highest death rates of any race/ethnicity group (59% higher than non-Hispanic whites). Midlife mortality for blacks began increasing in 2014 and is currently 49% higher than non-Hispanic whites. Although each of these groups experienced large increases in fatal drug overdoses (with the largest increase – 172% since 2010 – among the black population), deaths from many other causes also increased.²⁰

Maternal mortality was 252% higher for blacks than for non-Hispanic whites in 2018 (37.1 vs 14.7 per 100,000 live births), according to new data from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Hispanics' maternal mortality rate was the lowest, at 11.8 per 100,000.²¹

Socioeconomic Inequality

Many wealthy nations have poverty rates comparable to the United States' before accounting for the effect of social programs. But their more robust safety nets cut their poverty rates to levels far lower than ours. While government programs cut the poverty rate in the United States from 26.6% to 17.8%, comparable figures for Finland are 34.2% to 5.8%; for Denmark, 24.6% to 5.8%; for France, 37% to 8.3%; for Germany, 32.7% to 10.4%; and for Italy, 33.8% to 13.7%. ²²

In the United States, the ratio of chief executive officers' (CEOs') pay to the average workers' income rose from less than 16:1 in 1965 to 221:1 in 2018.²³

Insurers, Billing, and Paying

Between 2008 and 2018, private insurance costs per enrollee grew by 52.6%, far faster than cost growth in Medicare (21.5%) or Medicaid (12.5%).²⁴

For big health insurers, 2019 was a banner year. The profits of the 7 largest U.S. publicly traded insurers increased 66% from 2018, to \$35.6 billion, driven by a wave of mergers and acquisitions.²⁵

Hospitals and outpatient practices may be struggling, but UnitedHealth, the nation's largest private insurance firm, is doing just fine. In the quarter ending March 31, 2020, the company made a profit of \$5 billion, an increase of \$164 million over the same quarter in 2019. Its "medical loss ratio," the portion of premiums that actually pay for care, fell to 81% (implying an overhead of 19%) from 82% in 2019.²⁶

Yet another Medicare Advantage (MA) scam: Collect premiums from Medicare, while patients get their care from the VA. About 1.2 million veterans are dually enrolled in an MA plan and the VA. During a 3-year period, one quarter of dual MA/VA enrollees undergoing coronary revascularization procedures had their procedures at a VA facility, increasing costs for the VA system – and saving MA plans – \$214.7 million.²⁷

The Justice Department has filed suit against Anthem (owner of many for-profit Blue Cross plans) for Medicare fraud, charging that the giant insurer combed MA enrollees' charts for additional diagnoses that would boost the MA premiums paid by CMS, but then failed to delete inaccurate diagnostic codes that it discovered.²⁸ Anthem's chart reviews generated about \$100 million annually in extra payments between 2014 and 2018. The suit comes after a Department of Health

Himmelstein and Woolhandler 411

and Human Services Inspector General's report found that MA plans had increased their risk-adjusted payments by \$6.7 billion in 2017 based on chart reviews, and that for 41% of the chart review-based diagnoses, no visits, procedures, tests, or supplies were recorded in the chart. Hence, according to the Inspector General, while "beneficiaries may not have received any other services for the ... diagnoses ... Medicare paid billions in MA risk-adjusted payments to provide care for these beneficiaries." ²⁹

More than 1 in 5 (20.5%) privately insured patients undergoing surgery with an in-network surgeon and facility received a "surprise" bill for out-of-network care, most commonly for an out-of-network surgical assistant or anesthesiologist. The bills averaged \$2,011; patients covered by ACA exchange plans more frequently received out-of-network bills (27% of procedures for ACA exchange plans vs 20% for non-exchange plans).³⁰

Surprise bills are even more likely after an emergency department (ED) visit or overnight hospital stay: 42.8% of visits by privately insured patients to an in-network ED resulted in a "surprise" bill for out-of-network care in 2016, up from 32.3% in 2010. Similarly, 42.0% of privately insured inpatient admissions at in-network hospitals resulted in an out-of-network bill, up from 26.3% in 2010. In 2016, the out-of-network bills averaged \$628 per ED visit and \$2,040 per inpatient stay.³¹

Corporate Medicine

The Partnership for America's Healthcare Future, an "astroturf" group funded largely by insurance and drug firms to oppose reforms that threaten their interests, bought half of all political ads in Iowa during the runup to the presidential primary in the summer of 2019. Most of the ads bashed Medicare for All.³²

Hospital leaders and policy wonks often claim that the recent wave of hospital mergers and acquisitions will improve efficiency and upgrade quality. However, previous studies found that the consolidation of hospital ownership has raised prices, and a new analysis refutes the claim that mergers improve quality. Performance on measures of patient experience declined at 246 hospitals acquired by a larger system between 2009 and 2013 as compared to other hospitals. Neither mortality rates nor hospital readmission rates improved in the newly acquired hospitals.³³

Affiliation with a large system has also been trumpeted as a solution to the woes of struggling rural hospitals. But a new study indicates that, although affiliation improved rural hospitals' finances, it led to significant reductions in the availability of diagnostic imaging technologies, obstetric and primary care services, and outpatient care.³⁴

Many "nonprofit" health systems rake in enormous profits. In 2018, Kaiser Foundation Health Plan and Hospitals had an operating surplus of \$1.9 billion. Other big gainers included: Mayo Clinic (\$706 million), Indiana University Health (\$612 million), Intermountain Health (\$547 million), the University of Pennsylvania Health System (\$383 million), New York-Presbyterian (\$340 million), and Partners HealthCare System, now renamed Mass General Brigham (\$310 million).

Many leading academic medical centers are highly profitable, but provide only modest amounts of care for Medicaid or uninsured patients. The Mayo Clinic's record is especially egregious, and its CEO openly instructed employees to prioritize privately insured patients over those covered by Medicaid. The Clinic realized an operating surplus of \$706 million in 2018, but charity care accounted for only 0.66% of expenses (half the level of the Cleveland Clinic), and just 3% of medical care revenue came from Medicaid, versus 8% at Cleveland Clinic and 6.5% at Cedars Sinai in Los Angeles. ³⁶

Hospitals in New York have filed almost 31,000 lawsuits against patients since 2015 seeking to collect on unpaid bills. The suits included 2,749 by New York University's Winthrop Hospital and 2,233 by Northwell's North Shore University Hospital.³⁷

Many EDs have closed in recent years, either because hospitals have been shuttered entirely or because hospitals that stayed open wanted to avoid often-unprofitable ED patients. A recent study found that when EDs closed and patients' driving time to the nearest ED increased by 30 minutes or more, the proportion of heart attack patients who received a percutaneous coronary intervention fell, and both mortality and readmission rates increased.³⁸

Kidney transplantation is the optimal treatment for most patients with end-stage renal disease (ESRD), but only 14% of U.S. patients newly diagnosed with ESRD receive a transplant or are placed on a transplant waiting list within 1 year. ESRD patients cared for at nonprofit dialysis facilities are 3 times more likely to be placed on a transplant waiting list and 60% more likely to actually receive a transplant than patients at for-profit facilities, most of which are owned by 2 giant firms, Fresenius and Davita. 39

Dr. Michael Apkon has up-close experience with care on both sides of the U.S./Canada border. He was the chief medical officer at Children's Hospital of Philadelphia before serving as the CEO of the Hospital for Sick Children in Toronto. He returned to the United States to become CEO of Tufts Medical Center in 2018. According to Dr. Apkon:

What I saw was the impact [Canada's single-payer system] has on the ease of access, the quality of the

outcomes, and the social justice of the system ... The moral distress [due to] barriers that are there because of the way the system is constructed, those were issues that I never faced in Ontario ... What I came to appreciate in Canada is that there are things that markets are just not built to do.⁴⁰

Pay-for-Performance, Accountable Care Organizations, and "Paying for Value, Not Volume": More Evidence of Failure

"Next Generation" Accountable Care Organizations (ACOs) not only failed to save money, but actually increased Medicare's costs by \$93.9 million during 2016 and 2017, according to a University of Chicago study funded by CMS. Although the ACOs cut Medicare spending on care by \$123.2 million, the bonuses CMS paid them greatly exceeded the savings. The findings add to the growing evidence that ACOs either increase costs or (at best) achieve only trivial savings.

In California, 59% of the quality measures for Medicaid-managed care plans have been stagnant or deteriorated since 2008. Three of the 9 child-health measures currently in use have worsened, while 3 others remained stagnant. For-profit plans scored markedly worse than nonprofit or public plans.⁴²

A new study refuted the assertions of a widely cited 2011 *New Yorker* article by Atul Gawande that a "hotspotting" program in Camden, New Jersey, markedly reduces health care costs and improves quality among "superutilizers," patients with very high use of health services. The new study randomly assigned 800 patients to either the "hotspotting" intervention in Camden or a control group that received usual care. The utilization of care fell markedly over time in both the intervention and control groups, but there was no difference in readmissions, hospital days, or hospital costs over 180 days.⁴³

Another randomized clinical trial found that a chronic disease management program for patients hospitalized with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) actually worsened outcomes. The study compared usual care to an intervention that included transition support by specially trained nurses for 30 days after hospital discharge to assure adherence with discharge plans and connection to outpatient care, as well as 3 months of help for patients and families with self-management of COPD. But the intervention group had more hospital admission and ED visits than the control group, without any improvement in patients' quality of life.⁴⁴

The Perils of Electronic Medical Records

Primary care doctors and non-surgical specialists spent on average more than 16 minutes per ambulatory encounter using electronic health records (EHRs), according to a study of about 100 million encounters with 155,000 physicians who used Cerner's EHR. One third of EHR time was spent on chart review, about one quarter on documentation, and 17% on entering orders; 11% of the interactions occurred on nights and weekends. The authors estimate that using the EHR took about 5 minutes longer per encounter than using paper records. 45

Acknowledgments

The authors thank Clare Fauke for assisting in editing and compiling this report.

Declaration of Conflicting Interests

The authors declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

Funding

The authors received no financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

References

- 1. Becker's Hospital CFO report. https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/finance/49-hospitals-furloughing-workers-in-response-to-covid-19.html. Accessed May 13, 2020.
- 2. Dremann S. Stanford Health Care to cut workers' wages by 20%. *Palo Alto Online*. April 24, 2020. https://www.paloaltoonline.com/news/2020/04/24/stanford-health-care-to-cut-workers-wages-by-20. Accessed April 26, 2020.
- 3. Levy M. A mounting casualty of coronavirus crisis: health care jobs. Associated Press. https://apnews.com/811b2057ad110605fa70a2745e5e0ee4. Accessed May 7, 2020.
- 4. Bebinger M. COVID-19 hits some health care workers with pay cuts and layoffs. *Shots: Health News From NPR*. April 2, 2020. https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2020/04/02/826232423/covid-19-hits-some-health-care-workers-with-pay-cuts-and-layoffs. Accessed April 26, 2020.
- 5. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Table B-1. Employees on nonfarm payrolls by industry sector and selected industry detail. https://www.bls.gov/news.release/empsit.t17.htm. Accessed May 8, 2020.
- Goldin J, Lurie IZ, McCubbin J. Health Insurance and Mortality: Experimental Evidence From Taxpayer Outreach (NBER Working Paper #26533). Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research.
- Myerson RM, Tucker-Seeley R, Goldman D, Lakdwalla DN. Does Medicare Coverage Improve Cancer Detection and Mortality Outcomes? (NBER Working Paper

Himmelstein and Woolhandler 413

- #26292). Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research.
- 8. Brady M. Straining to pay bills, more patients turn to crowdfunding. *Modern Healthcare*. February 24, 2020: 14.
- 9. Carman KG, Liu J, White C. Accounting for the burden and redistribution of health care costs: who uses care and who pays for it. *Health Serv Res.* 2020;55(2):224–231.
- Harvard T. H. Chan School of Public Health. Life experiences and income inequality in the United States. https://www.rwjf.org/en/library/research/2019/12/life-experiences-and-income-inequality-in-the-united-states.html. Accessed April 20, 2020.
- Collins SR, Radley DC, Baumgarnter JC. Trends in employer health care coverage, 2008:2018: higher costs for workers and their families. Commonwealth Fund. https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/2019/ nov/trends-employer-health-care-coverage-2008-2018. Accessed April 26, 2020.
- 12. Breunig M. Medicare for All would cut poverty by over 20 percent. People's Policy Project. https://www.peoplespolicyproject.org/2019/09/12/medicare-for-all-would-cut-poverty-by-over-20-percent/. Accessed April 26, 2020.
- Keehan SP, Cuckler GA, Poisal JA, et al. National health expenditure projections, 2019–28: Expected rebound in prices drives rising spending growth. *Health Aff*. 2020;39:704–714.
- Persaud N, Bedard M, Boozary AS, et al. Effect on treatment adherence of distributing essential medicines at no charge: the CLEAN meds randomized clinical trial. *JAMA Int Med.* 2020;180:27–34.
- Gaffney A, Bor DH, Himmelstein DU, Woolhandler S, McCormick D. The effect of Veterans Health Administration coverage on cost-related medication nonadherence. *Health Aff.* 2020;39(1):33–40.
- Ravesteijn B, Schachar EB, Beekman AT, Janssen RT, Jeurissen PP. Association of cost sharing with mental health care use, involuntary commitment, and acute care. *JAMA Psychiatry*. 2017;74(9):932–939.
- Kyle MA, Blendon RJ, Benson JM, Abrams MK, Schneider EC. Financial hardships of Medicare beneficiaries with serious illness. *Health Aff*. 2019;38(11):1801–1806.
- 18. High cost of dental coverage means seniors skip needed care. *Modern Healthcare*. February 24, 2020: 31.
- Chaterjee P, Qi M, Coe NB, Konetzka RT, Werner RM. Association between high discharge rates of vulnerable patients and skilled nursing facility copayments. *JAMA Intern Med.* 2019;179:1296–1298.
- Woolf SH, Schoomaker H. Life expectancy and mortality rates in the United States, 1959–2017. J Am Med Assoc. 2019;322:1996–2016.
- 21. Hoyer DL, Minino AM. Maternal mortality in the United States: changes in coding, publication and data release. *Nat Vital Stat Rep.* 2018;69(2):1–18
- Kahloon I. Poor America. The Economist. September 28, 2018: 4.
- Mishel L, Wolfe J. CEO compensation has grown 940% since 1978. Economic Policy Institute. https://www.epi. org/publication/ceo-compensation-2018/. Accessed April 25, 2020.

- 24. Altman D. Private insurance's costs are skyrocketing. Axios. https://www.axios.com/health-insurance-costs-private-medicare-medicaid-c40bb6f1-c638-4bc3-9a71-c1787829e62e.html. Accessed April 26, 2020.
- 25. Livingston S. Insurers reaped big financial gains from mergers in 2019. *Modern Healthcare*. February 24, 2020: 11.
- 26. UnitedHealth Group provides expansive support to COVID-19 response efforts, reports balanced first quarter performance. Bloomberg Business Wire. https://www. bloomberg.com/press-releases/2020-04-15/unitedhealthgroup-provides-expansive-support-to-covid-19-responseefforts-reports-balanced-first-quarter-performance. Accessed April 19, 2020.
- 27. Dayoub EJ, Medvedeva EL, Khatana SA, Nathan AS, Epstein AJ, Groeneveld PW. Federal payments for coronary revascularization procedures among dual enrollees in Medicare advantage and the Veterans Affairs Health Care System. *JAMA Network Open.* 2020;3(4):e201451.
- 28. DOJ sues anthem for Medicare advantage fraud. *Modern Healthcare*. March 30, 2020: 2.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of Inspector General. Billions in Estimated Medicare Advantage Payments From Chart Reviews Raise Concerns (OEI-03017-00470). Washington, DC: HHS Office of Inspector General; 2019.
- Chhabra KR, Sheetz KH, Nuliyalu U, Dekhne MS, Ryan AM, Dimick JB. Out-of-network bills for privately insured patients undergoing elective surgery with in-network primary surgeons and facilities. *J Am Med Assoc*. 2020;323(6):538–547.
- 31. Sun EC, Mello MM, Moshfegh J, Baker LC. Assessment of out-of-network billing for privately insured patients receiving care in in-network hospitals. *JAMA Intern Med.* 2019;179(11):1543–1550.
- 32. Weigel D. The trailer: signs of change in Elizabeth Warren's campaign. *Washington Post*. December 3, 2019.
- 33. Beaulieu ND, Dafny LS, Landon BE, Dalton JB, Kuye I, McWilliams JM. Changes in quality of care after hospital mergers and acquisitions. *N Engl J Med.* 2020;382:51–59.
- 34. O'Hanlon CE, Kranz AM, DeYoreo M, Mahmud A, Damberg CL, Timbie J. Access, quality and financial performance of rural hospitals following health system affiliation. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2019;38:2095–2104.
- 35. Most profitable not-for-profit healthcare systems. *Modern Healthcare*. October 21, 2019: 42.
- 36. Bannow T. Mayo Clinic wants to make Rochester a global medical destination: but who benefits? *Modern Healthcare*. February 3, 2020: 14–21.
- LaManita J. New York hospitals have filed thousands of lawsuits against patients. *Modern Healthcare*. March 23, 2020: 6.
- Hsia RY, Shen Y-C. Emergency department closures and openings: spillover effects on patient outcomes in bystander hospitals. *Health Aff.* 2019;38:1496–1504
- 39. Gander JC, Zhang X, Ross K, et al. Association between dialysis facility ownership and access to kidney transplantation. *J Am Med Assoc.* 2019;322(10):957–973.
- 40. Q&A: the interest in preserving the status quo is very real. *Modern Healthcare*. November 11, 2019: 40–41.

- 41. Next Gen ACOs aren't saving Medicare money. *Modern Healthcare*. January 13, 2020: 2.
- 42. Bindman AB, Hulett D, Ostrer I, Kang T. A close look at Medical managed care: statewide quality trends from the last decade. California Health Care Foundation. https://www.chcf.org/publication/close-look-medi-cal-managed-care-quality-trends/. Accessed April 26, 2020.
- Finkelstein A, Zhou A, Taubman S, Doyle J. Health care hotspotting—a randomized, controlled trial. N Engl J Med. 2020;382:152–162.
- 44. Aboumatar H, Naqibuddin M, Chung S, et al. Effect of a hospital-initiated program combining transitional care and long-term self-management support on outcomes of patients hospitalized with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a randomized clinical trial. *J Am Med Assoc*. 2019;322(14):1371–1380.
- 45. Overhage JM, McCallie D Jr. Physician time spent using the electronic health record during outpatient encounters: a descriptive study. *Ann Intern Med.* 2020;172;169–174.

Author Biographies

David U. Himmelstein, MD, is a distinguished professor of public health at the City University of New York's Hunter College, a lecturer in medicine at Harvard Medical School, and a staff physician at Montefiore

Medical Center in the Bronx. He graduated from Columbia University's College of Physicians and Surgeons and completed an internal medicine residency at Highland Hospital in Oakland, California, and a fellowship in general internal medicine at Harvard. He practiced primary care internal medicine and served as the chief of social and community medicine at Cambridge Hospital/Harvard Medical School. He cofounded Physicians for a National Health Program, whose 23,000 members advocate for nonprofit, single-payer national health insurance.

Steffie Woolhandler, MD, MPH, is a distinguished professor at the City University of New York's Hunter College, a primary care doctor in the South Bronx, and a lecturer in medicine at Harvard Medical School, where she was formerly a professor of medicine. A native of Louisiana, she graduated from Louisiana State University Medical School in New Orleans and completed an internal medicine residency at Cambridge Hospital and a research fellowship in general internal medicine at Harvard. She cofounded Physicians for a National Health Program.